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They are of those that rebel against the light; they know not the ways 
thereof, nor abide in the paths thereof. In the dark they dig through 
houses, which they had marked for themselves in the daytime: they know 
not the light. For the morning is to them as the shadow of death: if one 
know them, they are in the terrors of the shadow of death. 
—JOB 24: 13, 16, 17 
 

VINCENT SWITCHED OFF THE LIGHTS in the gallery. Outside, after locking 
the door, he smoothed the brim of an elegant Panama, and started toward 
Third Avenue, his umbrella-cane tap-tap-tapping along the pavement. A 
promise of rain had darkened the day since dawn, and a sky of bloated 
clouds blurred the five o’clock sun; it was hot, though, humid as 
tropical mist, and voices, sounding along the gray July street, sounding 
muffled and strange, carried a fretful undertone. Vincent felt as though 
he moved below the sea.  
 

Buses, cruising crosstown through Fifty-seventh Street, seemed like 
green-bellied fish, and faces loomed and rocked like wave-riding masks. 
He studied each passer-by, hunting one, and presently he saw her, a girl 
in a green raincoat. She was standing on the downtown corner of Fifty-
seventh and Third, just standing there smoking a cigarette, and giving 
somehow the impression she hummed a tune. The raincoat was transparent. 
She wore dark slacks, no socks, a pair of huaraches, a man’s white shirt. 
Her hair was fawn-colored, and cut like a boy’s. When she noticed Vincent 
crossing toward her, she dropped the cigarette and hurried down the block 
to the doorway of an antique store. 
 

Vincent slowed his step. He pulled out a handkerchief and dabbed his 
forehead; if only he could get away, go up to the Cape, lie in the sun. 
He bought an afternoon paper, and fumbled his change. It rolled in the 
gutter, dropped silently out of sight down a sewer grating. “Ain’t but a 
nickel, bub,” said the newsdealer, for Vincent, though actually unaware 
of his loss, looked heartbroken. And it was like that often now, never 
quite in contact, never sure whether a step would take him backward or 
forward, up or down.  
 

Very casually, with the handle of the umbrella hooked over an arm, and 
his eyes concentrated on the paper’s headlines—but what did the damn 
thing say?—he continued downtown. A swarthy woman carrying a shopping bag 
jostled him, glared, muttered in coarsely vehement Italian. The ragged 
cut of her voice seemed to come through layers of wool. As he approached 
the antique store where the girl in the green raincoat waited, he walked 
slower still, counting one, two, three, four, five, six—at six he halted 
before the window. 
 

The window was like a corner of an attic; a lifetime’s discardings rose 
in a pyramid of no particular worth: vacant picture frames, a lavender 
wig, Gothic shaving mugs, beaded lamps. There was an oriental mask 
suspended on a ceiling cord, and wind from an electric fan whirling 
inside the shop revolved it slowly round and round. Vincent, by degrees, 
lifted his gaze, and looked at the girl directly. She was hovering in the 
doorway so that he saw her greenness distorted wavy through double glass; 
the elevated pounded overhead and the window trembled. Her image spread 
like a reflection on silverware, then gradually hardened again: she was 
watching him. 



 

He hung an Old Gold between his lips, rummaged for a match and, finding 
none, sighed. The girl stepped from the doorway. She held out a cheap 
little lighter; as the flame pulsed up, her eyes, pale, shallow, cat-
green, fixed him with alarming intensity. Her eyes had an astonished, a 
shocked look, as though, having at one time witnessed a terrible 
incident, they’d locked wide open. Carefree bangs fringed her forehead; 
this boy haircut emphasized the childish and rather poetic quality of her 
narrow, hollow-cheeked face. It was the kind of face one sometimes sees 
in paintings of medieval youths. 
 

Letting the smoke pour out his nose, Vincent, knowing it was useless to 
ask, wondered, as always, what she was living on, and where. He flipped 
away the cigarette, for he had not wanted it to begin with, and then, 
pivoting, crossed rapidly under the El; as he approached the curb he 
heard a crash of brakes, and suddenly, as if cotton plugs had been 
blasted from his ears, city noises crowded in.  
 

A cab driver hollered: “Fa crissake, sistuh, get the lead outa yuh 
pants!” but the girl did not even bother turning her head; trance-eyed, 
undisturbed as a sleepwalker, and staring straight at Vincent, who 
watched dumbly, she moved across the street. A colored boy wearing a 
jazzy purple suit took her elbow. “You sick, Miss?” he said, guiding her 
forward, and she did not answer. “You look mighty funny, Miss. If you 
sick, I …” then, following the direction of her eyes, he released his 
hold. There was something here which made him all still inside. “Uh—
yeah,” he muttered, backing off with a grinning display of tartar-coated 
teeth. 
 

So Vincent began walking in earnest, and his umbrella tapped code-like 
block after block. His shirt was soaked through with itchy sweat, and the 
noises, now so harsh, banged in his head: a trick car horn hooting “My 
Country, ’Tis of Thee,” electric spray of sparks crackling bluely off 
thundering rails, whiskey laughter hiccuping through gaunt doors of beer-
stale bars where orchid juke machines manufactured U.S.A. music—“I got 
spurs that jingle jangle jingle.…” Occasionally he caught a glimpse of 
her, once mirrored in the window of Paul’s Seafood Palace where scarlet 
lobsters basked on a beach of flaked ice.  
 

She followed close with her hands shoved into the pockets of her 
raincoat. The brassy lights of a movie marquee blinked, and he remembered 
how she loved movies: murder films, spy chillers, Wild West shows. He 
turned into a side street leading toward the East River; it was quiet 
here, hushed like Sunday: a sailor-stroller munching an Eskimo pie, 
energetic twins skipping rope, an old velvety lady with gardenia-white 
hair lifting aside lace curtains and peering listlessly into rain-dark 
space—a city landscape in July.  
 

And behind him the soft insistent slap of sandals. Traffic lights on 
Second Avenue turned red; at the corner a bearded midget, Ruby the 
Popcorn Man, wailed, “Hot buttered popcorn, big bag, yah?” Vincent shook 
his head, and the midget looked very put out, then: “Yuh see?” he jeered, 
pushing a shovel inside of the candlelit cage where bursting kernels 
bounced like crazy moths. “Yuh see, de girlie knows popcorn’s 
nourishin’.” She bought a dime’s worth, and it was in a green sack 
matching her raincoat, matching her eyes. 
 

This is my neighborhood, my street, the house with the gateway is where I 
live. To remind himself of this was necessary, inasmuch as he’d 
substituted for a sense of reality a knowledge of time, and place. He 



glanced gratefully at sourfaced, faded ladies, at the pipe-puffing males 
squatting on the surrounding steps of brownstone stoops. Nine pale little 
girls shrieked round a corner flower cart begging daisies to pin in their 
hair, but the peddler said, “Shoo!” and, fleeing like beads of a broken 
bracelet, they circled in the street, the wild ones leaping with 
laughter, and the shy ones, silent and isolated, lifting summer-wilted 
faces skyward: the rain, would it never come? 
 

Vincent, who lived in a basement apartment, descended several steps and 
took out his keycase; then, pausing behind the hallway door, he looked 
back through a peephole in the paneling. The girl was waiting on the 
sidewalk above; she leaned against a brownstone banister, and her arms 
fell limp—and popcorn spilled snowlike round her feet. A grimy little boy 
crept slyly up to pick among it like a squirrel. 
2 
FOR VINCENT IT WAS A HOLIDAY. No one had come by the gallery all morning, 
which, considering the arctic weather, was not unusual. He sat at his 
desk devouring tangerines, and enjoying immensely a Thurber story in an 
old New Yorker. Laughing loudly, he did not hear the girl enter, see her 
cross the dark carpet, notice her at all, in fact, until the telephone 
rang. “Garland Gallery, hello.”  
 

She was odd, most certainly, that indecent haircut, those depthless eyes—
“Oh, Paul. Comme ci, comme ça, and you?”—and dressed like a freak: no 
coat, just a lumberjack’s shirt, navy-blue slacks and—was it a joke?—pink 
ankle socks, a pair of huaraches. “The ballet? Who’s dancing? Oh, her!” 
Under an arm she carried a flat parcel wrapped in sheets of funny-paper—
“Look, Paul, what say I call back? There’s someone here …” and, anchoring 
the receiver, assuming a commercial smile, he stood up. “Yes?” 
 

Her lips, crusty with chap, trembled with unrealized words as though she 
had possibly a defect of speech, and her eyes rolled in their sockets 
like loose marbles. It was the kind of disturbed shyness one associates 
with children. “I’ve a picture,” she said. “You buy pictures?” 
At this, Vincent’s smile became fixed. “We exhibit.” 
 

“I painted it myself,” she said, and her voice, hoarse and slurred, was 
Southern. “My picture—I painted it. A lady told me there were places 
around here that bought pictures.” 
Vincent said, “Yes, of course, but the truth is”—and he made a helpless 
gesture—“the truth is I’ve no authority whatever. Mr. Garland—this is his 
gallery, you know—is out of town.” Standing there on the expanse of fine 
carpet, her body sagging sideways with the weight of her package, she 
looked like a sad rag doll. “Maybe,” he began, “maybe Henry Krueger up 
the street at Sixty-five …” but she was not listening. 
 

“I did it myself,” she insisted softly. “Tuesdays and Thursdays were our 
painting days, and a whole year I worked. The others, they kept messing 
it up, and Mr. Destronelli …” Suddenly, as though aware of an 
indiscretion, she stopped and bit her lip. Her eyes narrowed. “He’s not a 
friend of yours?” 
“Who?” said Vincent, confused. 
“Mr. Destronelli.” 
 

He shook his head, and wondered why it was that eccentricity always 
excited in him such curious admiration. It was the feeling he’d had as a 
child toward carnival freaks. And it was true that about those whom he’d 
loved there was always a little something wrong, broken. Strange, though, 
that this quality, having stimulated an attraction, should, in his case, 
regularly end it by destroying it. “Of course I haven’t any authority,” 



he repeated, sweeping tangerine hulls into a wastebasket, “but, if you 
like, I suppose I could look at your work.” 
 

A pause; then, kneeling on the floor, she commenced stripping off the 
funny-paper wrapping. It originally had been, Vincent noticed, part of 
the New Orleans Times-Picayune. “From the South, aren’t you?” he said. 
She did not look up, but he saw her shoulders stiffen.  
 

“No,” she said. Smiling, he considered a moment, decided it would be 
tactless to challenge so transparent a lie. Or could she have 
misunderstood? And all at once he felt an intense longing to touch her 
head, finger her boyish hair. He shoved his hands in his pockets and 
glanced at the window. It was spangled with February frost, and some 
passer-by had scratched on the glass an obscenity. 
 

“There,” she said. 
A headless figure in a monklike robe reclined complacently on top a tacky 
vaudeville trunk; in one hand she held a fuming blue candle, in the other 
a miniature gold cage, and her severed head lay bleeding at her feet: it 
was the girl’s, this head, but here her hair was long, very long, and a 
snowball kitten with crystal spitfire eyes playfully pawed, as it would a 
spool of yarn, the sprawling ends.  
 

The wings of a hawk, headless, scarlet-breasted, copper-clawed, curtained 
the background like a nightfall sky. It was a crude painting, the hard 
pure colors molded with male brutality, and, while there was not 
technical merit evident, it had that power often seen in something deeply 
felt, though primitively conveyed. Vincent reacted as he did when 
occasionally a phrase of music surprised a note of inward recognition, or 
a cluster of words in a poem revealed to him a secret concerning himself: 
he felt a powerful chill of pleasure run down his spine. “Mr. Garland is 
in Florida,” he said cautiously, “but I think he should see it; you 
couldn’t leave it for, say, a week?” 
 

“I had a ring and I sold it,” she said, and he had the feeling she was 
talking in a trance. “It was a nice ring, a wedding ring—not mine—with 
writing on it. I had an overcoat, too.” She twisted one of her shirt 
buttons, pulled till it popped off and rolled on the carpet like a pearl 
eye. “I don’t want much—fifty dollars; is that unfair?” 
 

“Too much,” said Vincent, more curtly than he intended. Now he wanted her 
painting, not for the gallery, but for himself. There are certain works 
of art which excite more interest in their creators than in what they 
have created, usually because in this kind of work one is able to 
identify something which has until that instant seemed a private 
inexpressible perception, and you wonder: who is this that knows me, and 
how? “I’ll give thirty.” 
 

For a moment she gaped at him stupidly, and then, sucking her breath, 
held out her hand, palm up. This directness, too innocent to be 
offensive, caught him off guard. Somewhat embarrassed, he said, “I’m most 
awfully afraid I’ll have to mail a check. Could you …?” The telephone 
interrupted, and, as he went to answer, she followed, her hand 
outstretched, a frantic look pinching her face. “Oh, Paul, may I call 
back? Oh, I see. Well, hold on a sec.” Cupping the mouthpiece against his 
shoulder, he pushed a pad and pencil across the desk. “Here, write your 
name and address.” 
 

But she shook her head, the dazed, anxious expression deepening. 



“Check,” said Vincent, “I have to mail a check. Please, your name and 
address.” He grinned encouragingly when at last she began to write. 
 

“Sorry, Paul … Whose party? Why, the little bitch, she didn’t invite … 
Hey!” he called, for the girl was moving toward the door. “Please, hey!” 
Cold air chilled the gallery, and the door slammed with a glassy rattle. 
Hellohellohello. Vincent did not answer; he stood puzzling over the 
curious information she’d left printed on his pad: D. J.—Y.W.C.A. 
Hellohellohello. 
 

It hung above his mantel, the painting, and on those nights when he could 
not sleep he would pour a glass of whiskey and talk to the headless hawk, 
tell it the stuff of his life: he was, he said, a poet who had never 
written poetry, a painter who had never painted, a lover who had never 
loved (absolutely)—someone, in short, without direction, and quite 
headless.  
 

Oh, it wasn’t that he hadn’t tried—good beginnings, always, bad endings, 
always. Vincent, white, male, age 36, college graduate: a man in the sea, 
fifty miles from shore; a victim, born to be murdered, either by himself 
or another; an actor unemployed. It was there, all of it, in the 
painting, everything disconnected and cockeyed, and who was she that she 
should know so much? Inquiries, those he’d made, had led nowhere, not 
another dealer knew of her, and to search for a D. J. living in, 
presumably, a Y.W.C.A. seemed absurd.  
 

Then, too, he’d quite expected she would reappear, but February passed, 
and March. One evening, crossing the square which fronts the Plaza, he 
had a queer thing happen. The archaic hansom drivers who line that 
location were lighting their carriage lamps, for it was dusk, and 
lamplight traced through moving leaves.  
 

A hansom pulled from the curb and rolled past in the twilight. There was 
a single occupant, and this passenger, whose face he could not see, was a 
girl with chopped fawn-colored hair. So he settled on a bench, and whiled 
away time talking with a soldier, and a fairy colored boy who quoted 
poetry, and a man out airing a dachshund: night characters with whom he 
waited—but the carriage, with the one for whom he waited, never came 
back.  
 

Again he saw her (or supposed he did) descending subway stairs, and this 
time lost her in the tiled tunnels of painted arrows and Spearmint 
machines. It was as if her face were imposèd upon his mind; he could no 
more dispossess it than could, for example, a dead man rid his legendary 
eyes of the last image seen. Around the middle of April he went up to 
Connecticut to spend a weekend with his married sister; keyed-up, 
caustic, he wasn’t, as she complained, at all like himself. “What is it, 
Vinny, darling—if you need money …” “Oh, shut up!” he said. “Must be 
love,” teased his brother-in-law. “Come on, Vinny, ’fess up; what’s she 
like?”  
 

And all this so annoyed him he caught the next train home. From a booth 
in Grand Central he called to apologize, but a sick nervousness hummed 
inside him, and he hung up while the operator was still trying to make a 
connection. He wanted a drink. At the Commodore Bar he spent an hour or 
so drowning four daiquiris—it was Saturday, it was nine, there was 
nothing to do unless he did it alone, he was feeling sad for himself.  
 

Now in the park behind the Public Library sweethearts moved whisperingly 
under trees, and drinking-fountain water bubbled softly, like their 



voices, but for all the white April evening meant to him, Vincent, drunk 
a little and wandering, might as well have been old, like the old bench-
sitters rasping phlegm. 
 

In the country, spring is a time of small happenings happening quietly, 
hyacinth shoots thrusting in a garden, willows burning with a sudden 
frosty fire of green, lengthening afternoons of long flowing dusk, and 
midnight rain opening lilac; but in the city there is the fanfare of 
organ-grinders, and odors, undiluted by winter wind, clog the air; 
windows long closed go up, and conversation, drifting beyond a room, 
collides with the jangle of a peddler’s bell. It is the crazy season of 
toy balloons and roller skates, of courtyard baritones and men of 
freakish enterprise, like the one who jumped up now like a jack-in-the-
box.  
 

He was old, he had a telescope and a sign: 25c See the Moon! See the 
Stars! 25c! No stars could penetrate a city’s glare, but Vincent saw the 
moon, a round, shadowed whiteness, and then a blaze of electric bulbs: 
Four Roses, Bing Cro——he was moving through caramel-scented staleness, 
swimming through oceans of cheese-pale faces, neon, and darkness.  
 

Above the blasting of a jukebox, bulletfire boomed, a cardboard duck fell 
plop, and somebody screeched: “Yay Iggy!” It was a Broadway funhouse, a 
penny arcade, and jammed from wall to wall with Saturday splurgers. He 
watched a penny movie (What The Bootblack Saw,) and had his fortune told 
by a wax witch leering behind glass: “Yours is an affectionate nature” … 
but he read no further, for up near the jukebox there was an attractive 
commotion. A crowd of kids, clapping in time to jazz music, had formed a 
circle around two dancers.  
 

These dancers were both colored, both girls. They swayed together slow 
and easy, like lovers, rocked and stamped and rolled serious savage eyes, 
their muscles rhythmically attuned to the ripple of a clarinet, the 
rising harangue of a drum. Vincent’s gaze traveled round the audience, 
and when he saw her a bright shiver went through him, for something of 
the dance’s violence was reflected in her face. Standing there beside a 
tall ugly boy, it was as if she were the sleeper and the Negroes a dream. 
Trumpet-drum-piano, bawling on behind a black girl’s froggy voice, wailed 
toward a rocking finale. The clapping ended, the dancers parted.  
 

She was alone now; though Vincent’s instinct was to leave before she 
noticed, he advanced, and, as one would gently waken a sleeper, lightly 
touched her shoulder. “Hello,” he said, his voice too loud. Turning, she 
stared at him, and her eyes were clear-blank. First terror, then 
puzzlement replaced the dead lost look. She took a step backward, and, 
just as the jukebox commenced hollering again, he seized her wrist: “You 
remember me,” he prompted, “the gallery? Your painting?”  
 

She blinked, let the lids sink sleepily over those eyes, and he could 
feel the slow relaxing of tension in her arm. She was thinner than he 
recalled, prettier, too, and her hair, grown out somewhat, hung in casual 
disorder. A little silver Christmas ribbon dangled sadly from a stray 
lock. He started to say, “Can I buy you a drink?” but she leaned against 
him, her head resting on his chest like a child’s, and he said: “Will you 
come home with me?” She lifted her face; the answer, when it came, was a 
breath, a whisper: “Please,” she said. 
 

VINCENT STRIPPED OFF HIS CLOTHES, arranged them neatly in the closet, and 
admired his nakedness before a mirrored door. He was not so handsome as 
he supposed, but handsome all the same. For his moderate height he was 



excellently proportioned; his hair was dark yellow, and his delicate, 
rather snub-nosed face had a fine, ruddy coloring. The rumble of running 
water broke the quiet; she was in the bathroom preparing to bathe. He 
dressed in loose-fitting flannel pajamas, lit a cigarette, said, 
“Everything all right?” The water went off, a long silence, then: “Yes, 
thank you.”  
 

On the way home in a cab he’d made an attempt at conversation, but she 
had said nothing, not even when they entered the apartment—and this last 
offended him, for, taking rather female pride in his quarters, he’d 
expected a complimentary remark. It was one enormously high-ceilinged 
room, a bath and kitchenette, a backyard garden. In the furnishings he’d 
combined modern with antique and produced a distinguished result. 
Decorating the walls were a trio of Toulouse-Lautrec prints, a framed 
circus poster, D. J.’s painting, photographs of Rilke, Nijinsky and Duse. 
A candelabra of lean blue candles burned on a desk; the room, washed in 
their delirious light, wavered.  
 

French doors led into the yard. He never used it much, for it was a place 
impossible to keep clean. There were a few dead tulip stalks dark in the 
moonshine, a puny heaven tree, and an old weather-worn chair left by the 
last tenant. He paced back and forth over the cold flagstones, hoping 
that in the cool air the drugged drunk sensation he felt would wear off. 
Nearby a piano was being badly mauled, and in a window above there was a 
child’s face. He was thumbing a blade of grass when her shadow fell long 
across the yard. She was in the doorway. “You mustn’t come out,” he said, 
moving toward her. “It’s turned a little cold.” 
 

There was about her now an appealing softness; she seemed somehow less 
angular, less out of tune with the average, and Vincent, offering a glass 
of sherry, was delighted at the delicacy with which she touched it to her 
lips. She was wearing his terrycloth robe; it was by yards too large. Her 
feet were bare, and she tucked them up beside her on the couch. “It’s 
like Glass Hill, the candlelight,” she said, and smiled. “My Granny lived 
at Glass Hill. We had lovely times, sometimes; do you know what she used 
to say? She used to say, ‘Candles are magic wands; light one and the 
world is a story book.’ ” 
 

“What a dreary old lady she must’ve been,” said Vincent, quite drunk. “We 
should probably have hated each other.” 
“Granny would’ve loved you,” she said. “She loved any kind of man, every 
man she ever met, even Mr. Destronelli.” 
“Destronelli?” It was a name he’d heard before. 
 

Her eyes slid slyly sideways, and this look seemed to say: There must be 
no subterfuge between us, we who understand each other have no need of 
it. “Oh, you know,” she said with a conviction that, under more 
commonplace circumstances, would have been surprising. It was, however, 
as if he’d abandoned temporarily the faculty of surprise. “Everybody 
knows him.” 
He curved an arm around her, and brought her nearer. “Not me, I don’t,” 
he said, kissing her mouth, neck; she was not responsive especially, but 
he said—and his voice had gone adolescently shaky—“Never met Mr. 
Whoozits.” He slipped a hand inside her robe, loosening it away from her 
shoulders.  
 

Above one breast she had a birthmark, small and star-shaped. He glanced 
at the mirrored door where uncertain light rippled their reflections, 
made them pale and incomplete. She was smiling. “Mr. Whoozits,” he said, 
“what does he look like?” The suggestion of a smile faded, a small 



monkeylike frown flickered on her face. She looked above the mantel at 
her painting, and he realized that this was the first notice she’d shown 
it; she appeared to study in the picture a particular object, but whether 
hawk or head he could not say. “Well,” she said quietly, pressing closer 
to him, “he looks like you, like me, like most anybody.” 
 

IT WAS RAINING; IN THE wet noon light two nubs of candle still burned, 
and at an open window gray curtains tossed forlornly. Vincent extricated 
his arm; it was numb from the weight of her body. Careful not to make a 
noise, he eased out of bed, blew out the candles, tiptoed into the 
bathroom, and doused his face with cold water. On the way to the 
kitchenette he flexed his arms, feeling, as he hadn’t for a long time, an 
intensely male pleasure in his strength, a healthy wholeness of person. 
He made and put on a tray orange juice, raisin-bread toast, a pot of tea; 
then, so inexpertly that everything on the tray rattled, he brought the 
breakfast in and placed it on a table beside the bed. 
 

She had not moved; her ruffled hair spread fanwise across the pillow, and 
one hand rested in the hollow where his head had lain. He leaned over and 
kissed her lips, and her eyelids, blue with sleep, trembled. “Yes, yes, 
I’m awake,” she murmured, and rain, lifting in the wind, sprayed against 
the window like surf. He somehow knew that with her there would be none 
of the usual artifice: no avoidance of eyes, no shamefaced, accusing 
pause. She raised herself on her elbow; she looked at him, Vincent 
thought, as if he were her husband, and, handing her the orange juice, he 
smiled his gratitude. 
 

“What is today?” 
“Sunday,” he told her, bundling under the quilt, and settling the tray 
across his legs. 
“But there are no church bells,” she said. “And it’s raining.” 
 

Vincent divided a piece of toast. “You don’t mind that, do you? Rain—such 
a peaceful sound.” He poured tea. “Sugar? Cream?” 
She disregarded this, and said, “Today is Sunday what? What month, I 
mean?” 
 

“Where have you been living, in the subway?” he said, grinning. And it 
puzzled him to think she was serious. “Oh, April … April something-or-
other.” 
“April,” she repeated. “Have I been here long?” 
“Only since last night.” 
 

“Oh.” 
Vincent stirred his tea, the spoon tinkling in the cup like a bell. Toast 
crumbs spilled among the sheets, and he thought of the Tribune and the 
Times waiting outside the door, but they, this morning, held no charms; 
it was best lying here beside her in the warm bed, sipping tea, listening 
to the rain. Odd, when you stopped to consider, certainly very odd. She 
did not know his name, nor he hers. And so he said, “I still owe you 
thirty dollars, do you realize that? Your own fault, of course—leaving 
such a damn fool address. And D. J., what is that supposed to mean?” 
 

“I don’t think I’d better tell you my name,” she said. “I could make up 
one easy enough: Dorothy Jordan, Delilah Johnson; see? There are all 
kinds of names I could make up, and if it wasn’t for him I’d tell you 
right.” 
 

Vincent lowered the tray to the floor. He rolled over on his side, and, 
facing her, his heartbeat quickened. “Who’s him?” Though her expression 



was calm, anger muddied her voice when she said, “If you don’t know him, 
then tell me, why am I here?” 
 

Silence, and outside the rain seemed suddenly suspended. A ship’s horn 
moaned in the river. Holding her close, he combed his fingers through her 
hair, and, wanting so much to be believed, said, “Because I love you.” 
She closed her eyes. “What became of them?” 
“Who?” 
“The others you’ve said that to.” 
 

It commenced again, the rain spattering grayly at the window, falling on 
hushed Sunday streets; listening, Vincent remembered. He remembered his 
cousin, Lucille, poor, beautiful, stupid Lucille who sat all day 
embroidering silk flowers on scraps of linen. And Allen T. Baker—there 
was the winter they’d spent in Havana, the house they’d lived in, 
crumbling rooms of rose-colored rock; poor Allen, he’d thought it was to 
be forever. Gordon, too.  
 

Gordon, with the kinky yellow hair, and a head full of old Elizabethan 
ballads. Was it true he’d shot himself? And Connie Silver, the deaf girl, 
the one who had wanted to be an actress—what had become of her? Or Helen, 
Louise, Laura? “There was just one,” he said, and to his own ears, this 
had a truthful ring. “Only one, and she’s dead.” 
 

Tenderly, as if in sympathy, she touched his cheek. “I suppose he killed 
her,” she said, her eyes so close he could see the outline of his face 
imprisoned in their greenness. “He killed Miss Hall, you know. The 
dearest woman in the world, Miss Hall, and so pretty your breath went 
away. I had piano lessons with her, and when she played the piano, when 
she said hello and when she said good-bye—it was like my heart would 
stop.”  
 

Her voice had taken on an impersonal tone, as though she were talking of 
matters belonging to another age, and in which she was not concerned 
directly. “It was the end of summer when she married him—September, I 
think. She went to Atlanta, and they were married there, and she never 
came back. It was just that sudden.”  
 

She snapped her fingers. “Just like that. I saw a picture of him in the 
paper. Sometimes I think if she’d known how much I loved her—why are 
there some you can’t ever tell?—I think maybe she wouldn’t have married; 
maybe it would’ve all been different, like I wanted it.” She turned her 
face into the pillow, and if she cried there was no sound. 
 

ON MAY TWENTIETH SHE WAS eighteen; it seemed incredible—Vincent had 
thought her many years older. He wanted to introduce her at a surprise 
party, but had finally to admit that this was an unsuitable plan. First 
off, though the subject was always there on the tip of his tongue, not 
once had he ever mentioned D. J. to any of his friends; secondly, he 
could visualize discouragingly well the entertainment provided them at 
meeting a girl about whom, while they openly shared an apartment, he knew 
nothing, not even her name.  
 

Still the birthday called for some kind of treat. Dinner and the theater 
were hopeless. She hadn’t, through no fault of his, a dress of any sort. 
He’d given her forty-odd dollars to buy clothes, and here is what she 
spent it on: a leather windbreaker, a set of military brushes, a 
raincoat, a cigarette lighter.  
 



Also, her suitcase, which she’d brought to the apartment, had contained 
nothing but hotel soap, a pair of scissors she used for pruning her hair, 
two Bibles, and an appalling color-tinted photograph. The photograph 
showed a simpering middle-aged woman with dumpy features. There was an 
inscription: Best Wishes and Good Luck from Martha Lovejoy Hall. 
 

Because she could not cook they had their meals out; his salary and the 
limitations of her wardrobe confined them mostly to the Automat—her 
favorite: the macaroni was so delicious!—or one of the bar-grills along 
Third. And so the birthday dinner was eaten in an Automat.  
 

She’d scrubbed her face until the skin shone red, trimmed and shampooed 
her hair, and with the messy skill of a six-year-old playing grownup, 
varnished her nails. She wore the leather windbreaker, and on it pinned a 
sheaf of violets he’d given her; it must have looked amusing, for two 
rowdy girls sharing their table giggled frantically. Vincent said if they 
didn’t shut up … 
 

“Oh, yeah, who do you think you are?” 
“Superman. Jerk things he’s superman.” 
 

It was too much, and Vincent lost his temper. He shoved back from the 
table, upsetting a ketchup jar. “Let’s get the hell out of here,” he 
said, but D. J., who had paid the fracas no attention whatever, went 
right on spooning blackberry cobbler; furious as he was, he waited 
quietly until she finished, for he respected her remoteness, and yet 
wondered in what period of time she lived. It was futile, he’d 
discovered, to question her past; still, she seemed only now and then 
aware of the present, and it was likely the future didn’t mean much to 
her. Her mind was like a mirror reflecting blue space in a barren room. 
 

“What would you like now?” he said, as they came into the street. “We 
could ride in a cab through the park.” 
She wiped off with her jacket-cuff flecks of blackberry staining the 
corners of her mouth, and said, “I want to go to a picture show.” 
 

The movies. Again. In the last month he’d seen so many films, snatches of 
Hollywood dialogue rumbled in his dreams. One Saturday at her insistence 
they’d bought tickets to three different theaters, cheap places where 
smells of latrine disinfectant poisoned the air. And each morning before 
leaving for work he left on the mantel fifty cents—rain or shine, she 
went to a picture show. But Vincent was sensitive enough to see why: 
there had been in his own life a certain time of limbo when he’d gone to 
movies every day, often sitting through several repeats of the same film; 
it was in its way like religion, for there, watching the shifting 
patterns of black and white, he knew a release of conscience similar to 
the kind a man must find confessing to his father. 
 

“Handcuffs,” she said, referring to an incident in The Thirty-Nine Steps, 
which they’d seen at the Beverly in a program of Hitchcock revivals. 
“That blonde woman and the man handcuffed together—well, it made me think 
of something else.” She stepped into a pair of his pajamas, pinned the 
corsage of violets to the edge of her pillow, and folded up on the bed. 
“People getting caught like that, locked together.” 
 

Vincent yawned. “Uh huh,” he said, and turned off the lights. “Again, 
happy birthday darling, it was a happy birthday?” 
She said, “Once I was in this place, and there were two girls dancing; 
they were so free—there was just them and nobody else, and it was 
beautiful like a sunset.” She was silent a long while; then, her slow 



Southern voice dragging over the words: “It was mighty nice of you to 
bring me violets.” 
 

“Glad—like them,” he answered sleepily. 
“It’s a shame they have to die.” 
“Yes, well, good night.” 
“Good night.” 
 

Close-up. Oh, but John, it isn’t for my sake after all we’ve the children 
to consider a divorce would ruin their lives! Fadeout. The screen 
trembles; rattle of drums, flourish of trumpets: R.K.O. PRESENTS … 
 

Here is a hall without exit, a tunnel without end. Overhead, chandeliers 
sparkle, and wind-bent candles float on currents of air. Before him is an 
old man rocking in a rocking chair, an old man with yellow-dyed hair, 
powdered cheeks, kewpie-doll lips: Vincent recognizes Vincent. Go away, 
screams Vincent, the young and handsome, but Vincent, the old and horrid, 
creeps forward on all fours, and climbs spiderlike onto his back.  
 

Threats, pleas, blows, nothing will dislodge him. And so he races with 
his shadow, his rider jogging up and down. A serpent of lightning blazes, 
and all at once the tunnel seethes with men wearing white tie and tails, 
women costumed in brocaded gowns. He is humiliated; how gauche they must 
think him appearing at so elegant a gathering carrying on his back, like 
Sinbad, a sordid old man.  
 

The guests stand about in petrified pairs, and there is no conversation. 
He notices then that many are also saddled with malevolent semblances of 
themselves, outward embodiments of inner decay. Just beside him a lizard-
like man rides an albino-eyed Negro.  
 

A man is coming toward him, the host; short, florid, bald, he steps 
lightly, precisely in glacé shoes; one arm, held stiffly crooked, 
supports a massive headless hawk whose talons, latched to the wrist, draw 
blood. The hawk’s wings unfurl as its master struts by. On a pedestal 
there is perched an old-time phonograph. Winding the handle, the host 
supplies a record: a tinny worn-out waltz vibrates the morning-glory 
horn.  
 

He lifts a hand, and in a soprano voice announces: “Attention! The 
dancing will commence.” The host with his hawk weaves in and out as round 
and round they dip, they turn. The walls widen, the ceiling grows tall. A 
girl glides into Vincent’s arms, and a cracked, cruel imitation of his 
voice says: “Lucille, how divine; that exquisite scent, is it violet?”  
 

This is Cousin Lucille, and then, as they circle the room, her face 
changes. Now he waltzes with another. “Why, Connie, Connie Silver! How 
marvelous to see you,” shrieks the voice, for Connie is quite deaf. 
Suddenly a gentleman with a bullet-bashed head cuts in: “Gordon, forgive 
me, I never meant …” but they are gone, Gordon and Connie, dancing 
together.  
 

Again, a new partner. It is D. J., and she too has a figure barnacled to 
her back, an enchanting auburn-haired child; like an emblem of innocence, 
the child cuddles to her chest a snowball kitten.  
 

“I am heavier than I look,” says the child, and the terrible voice 
retorts, “But I am heaviest of all.” The instant their hands meet he 
begins to feel the weight upon him diminish; the old Vincent is fading. 
His feet lift off the floor, he floats upward from her embrace. The 



victrola grinds away loud as ever, but he is rising high, and the white 
receding faces gleam below like mushrooms on a dark meadow. 
 

The host releases his hawk, sends it soaring. Vincent thinks, no matter, 
it is a blind thing, and the wicked are safe among the blind. But the 
hawk wheels above him, swoops down, claws foremost; at last he knows 
there is to be no freedom. 
 

And the blackness of the room filled his eyes. One arm lolled over the 
bed’s edge, his pillow had fallen to the floor. Instinctively he reached 
out, asking mother-comfort of the girl beside him. Sheets smooth and 
cold; emptiness, and the tawdry fragrance of drying violets. He snapped 
up straight: “You, where are you?” 
 

The French doors were open. An ashy trace of moon swayed on the 
threshold, for it was not yet light, and in the kitchen the refrigerator 
purred like a giant cat. A stack of papers rustled on the desk. Vincent 
called again, softly this time, as if he wished himself unheard. Rising, 
he stumbled forward on dizzy legs, and looked into the yard. She was 
there, leaning, half-kneeling, against the heaven tree. “What?” and she 
whirled around. He could not see her well, only a dark substantial shape. 
She came closer. A finger pressed her lips. 
 

“What is it?” he whispered. 
She rose on tiptoe, and her breath tingled in his ear. “I warn you, go 
inside.” 
“Stop this foolishness,” he said in a normal voice. “Out here barefooted, 
you’ll catch …” but she clamped a hand over his mouth. 
“I saw him,” she whispered. “He’s here.” 
 

Vincent knocked her hand away. It was hard not to slap her. “Him! Him! 
Him! What’s the matter with you? Are you—” he tried too late to prevent 
the word—“crazy?” There, the acknowledgment of something he’d known, but 
had not allowed his conscious mind to crystallize. And he thought: Why 
should this make a difference?  
 

A man cannot be held to account for those he loves. Untrue. Feeble-witted 
Lucille weaving mosaics on silk, embroidering his name on scarves; 
Connie, in her hushed deaf world, listening for his footstep, a sound she 
would surely hear; Allen T.  
 

Baker thumbing his photograph, still needing love, but old now, and lost—
all betrayed. And he’d betrayed himself with talents unexploited, voyages 
never taken, promises unfulfilled. There had seemed nothing left him 
until—oh, why in his lovers must he always find the broken image of 
himself? Now, as he looked at her in the aging dawn, his heart was cold 
with the death of love. 
 

She moved away, and under the tree. “Leave me here,” she said, her eyes 
scanning tenement windows. “Only a moment.” 
Vincent waited, waited. On all sides windows looked down like the doors 
of dreams, and overhead, four flights up, a family’s laundry whipped a 
washline. The setting moon was like the early moon of dusk, a vaporish 
cartwheel, and the sky, draining of dark, was washed with gray. Sunrise 
wind shook the leaves of the heaven tree, and in the paling light the 
yard assumed a pattern, objects a position, and from the roofs came the 
throaty morning rumble of pigeons. A light went on. Another. 
 



And at last she lowered her head; whatever she was looking for, she had 
not found it. Or, he wondered as she turned to him with tilted lips, had 
she? 
“WELL, YOU’RE HOME KINDA EARLY, aren’t you, Mr. Waters?” It was Mrs. 
Brennan, the super’s bowlegged wife. “And, well, Mr. Waters—lovely 
weather, ain’t it?—you and me got sumpin’ to talk about.” 
 

“Mrs. Brennan—” how hard it was to breathe, to speak; the words grated 
his hurting throat, sounded loud as thunderclaps—“I’m rather ill, so if 
you don’t mind …” and he tried to brush past her. 
 

“Say, that’s a pity. Ptomaine, must be ptomaine. Yessir, I tell you a 
person can’t be too careful. It’s them Jews, you know. They run all them 
delicatessens. Uh uh, none of that Jew food for me.” She stepped before 
the gate, blocking his path, and pointed an admonishing finger: “Trouble 
with you, Mr. Waters, is that you don’t lead no kinda normal life.” 
 

A knot of pain was set like a malignant jewel in the core of his head; 
each aching motion made jeweled pinpoints of color flare out. The super’s 
wife blabbed on, but there were blank moments when, fortunately, he could 
not hear at all. It was like a radio—the volume turned low, then full 
blast. “Now I know she’s a decent Christian lady, Mr. Waters, or else 
what would a gentleman like you be doing with—hm. Still, the fact is, Mr. 
Cooper don’t tell lies, and he’s a real calm man, besides.  
 

Been gas meter man for this district I don’t know how long.” A truck 
rolled down the street spraying water, and her voice, submerged below its 
roar, came up again like a shark. “Mr. Cooper had every reason to believe 
she meant to kill him—well, you can imagine, her standin’ there with them 
scissors, and shoutin’. She called him an Eyetalian name. Now all you got 
to do is look at Mr. Cooper to know he ain’t no Eyetalian. Well, you can 
see, Mr. Waters, such carryings-on are bound to give the house a bad …” 
 

Brittle sunshine plundering the depths of his eyes made tears, and the 
super’s wife, wagging her finger, seemed to break into separate pieces: a 
nose, a chin, a red, red eye. “Mr. Destronelli,” he said. “Excuse me, 
Mrs. Brennan, I mean excuse me.” She thinks I’m drunk, and I’m sick, and 
can’t she see I’m sick? “My guest is leaving. She’s leaving today, and 
she won’t be back.” 
 

“Well, now, you don’t say,” said Mrs. Brennan, clucking her tongue. 
“Looks like she needs a rest, poor little thing. So pale, sorta. Course I 
don’t want no more to do with them Eyetalians than the next one, but 
imagine thinking Mr. Cooper was an Eyetalian. Why, he’s white as you or 
me.” She tapped his shoulder solicitously. “Sorry you feel so sick, Mr. 
Waters; ptomaine, I tell you. A person can’t be too care …” 
 

The hall smelled of cooking and incinerator ashes. There was a stairway 
which he never used, his apartment being on the first floor, straight 
ahead. A match snapped fire, and Vincent, groping his way, saw a small 
boy—he was not more than three or four—squatting under the stairwell; he 
was playing with a big box of kitchen matches, and Vincent’s presence 
appeared not to interest him. He simply struck another match. Vincent 
could not make his mind work well enough to phrase a reprimand, and as he 
waited there, tongue-tied, a door, his door, opened. 
Hide.  
 

For if she saw him she would know something was wrong, suspect something. 
And if she spoke, if their eyes met, then he would never be able to go 
through with it. So he pressed into a dark corner behind the little boy, 



and the little boy said, “Whatcha doin’, Mister?” She was coming—he heard 
the slap of her sandals, the green whisper of her raincoat. “Whatcha 
doin’, Mister?” Quickly, his heart banging in his chest, Vincent stooped 
and, squeezing the child against him, pressed his hand over its mouth so 
it could not make a sound. He did not see her pass; it was later, after 
the front door clicked, that he realized she was gone. The little boy 
sank back on the floor. “Whatcha doin’, Mister?” 
 

FOUR ASPIRINS, ONE RIGHT AFTER the other, and he came back into the room; 
the bed had not been tidied for a week, a spilt ash tray messed the 
floor, odds and ends of clothing decorated improbable places, lampshades 
and such. But tomorrow, if he felt better, there would be a general 
cleaning; perhaps he’d have the walls repainted, maybe fix up the yard.  
 

Tomorrow he could begin thinking about his friends again, accept 
invitations, entertain. And yet this prospect, tasted in advance, was 
without flavor: all he’d known before seemed to him now sterile and 
spurious. Footsteps in the hall; could she return this soon, the movie 
over, the afternoon gone?  
 

Fever can make time pass so queerly, and for an instant he felt as though 
his bones were floating loose inside him. Clopclop, a child’s sloppy 
shoe-fall, the footsteps passed up the stairs, and Vincent moved, floated 
toward the mirrored closet. He longed to hurry, knowing he must, but the 
air seemed thick with gummy fluid. He brought her suitcase from the 
closet, and put it on the bed, a sad cheap suitcase with rusty locks and 
a warped hide. He eyed it with guilt.  
 

Where would she go? How would she live? When he’d broken with Connie, 
Gordon, all the others, there had been about it at least a certain 
dignity. Really, though—and he’d thought it out—there was no other way. 
So he gathered her belongings. Miss Martha Lovejoy Hall peeked out from 
under the leather windbreaker, her music-teacher’s face smiling an 
oblique reproach. Vincent turned her over, face down, and tucked in the 
frame an envelope containing twenty dollars. That would buy a ticket back 
to Glass Hill, or wherever it was she came from. Now he tried to close 
the case, and, too weak with fever, collapsed on the bed. Quick yellow 
wings glided through the window.  
 

A butterfly. He’d never seen a butterfly in this city, and it was like a 
floating mysterious flower, like a sign of some sort, and he watched with 
a kind of horror as it waltzed in the air. Outside, somewhere, the 
razzle-dazzle of a beggar’s grind-organ started up; it sounded like a 
broken-down pianola, and it played La Marseillaise. The butterfly lighted 
on her painting, crept across crystal eyes, and flattened its wings like 
a ribbon bow over the loose head. He fished about in the suitcase until 
he found her scissors.  
 

He first purposed to slash the butterfly’s wings, but it spiraled to the 
ceiling and hung there like a star. The scissors stabbed the hawk’s 
heart, ate through canvas like a ravening steel mouth, scraps of picture 
flaking the floor like cuttings of stiff hair. He went on his knees, 
pushed the pieces into a pile, put them in the suitcase, and slammed the 
lid shut.  
 

He was crying. And through the tears the butterfly magnified on the 
ceiling, huge as a bird, and there was more: a flock of lilting, winking 
yellow; whispering lonesomely, like surf sucking a shore. The wind from 
their wings blew the room into space. He heaved forward, the suitcase 



banging his leg, and threw open the door. A match flared. The little boy 
said: “Whatcha doin’, Mister?”  
 

And Vincent, setting the suitcase in the hall, grinned sheepishly. He 
closed the door like a thief, bolted the safety lock and, pulling up a 
chair, tilted it under the knob. In the still room there was only the 
subtlety of shifting sunlight and a crawling butterfly; it drifted 
downward like a tricky scrap of crayon paper, and landed on a 
candlestick. Sometimes he is not a man at all—she’d told him that, 
huddling here on the bed, talking swiftly in the minutes before dawn—
sometimes he is something very different: a hawk, a child, a butterfly.  
 

And then she’d said: At the place where they took me there were hundreds 
of old ladies, and young men, and one of the young men said he was a 
pirate, and one of the old ladies—she was near ninety—used to make me 
feel her stomach. “Feel,” she’d say, “feel how strong he kicks?” This old 
lady took painting class, too, and her paintings looked like crazy 
quilts. And naturally he was in this place. Mr. Destronelli. Only he 
called himself Gum. Doctor Gum. Oh, he didn’t fool me, even though he 
wore a gray wig, and made himself up to look real old and kind, I knew. 
And then one day I left, ran clear away, and hid under a lilac bush, and 
a man came along in a little red car, and he had a little mouse-haired 
mustache, and little cruel eyes.  
 

But it was him. And when I told him who he was he made me get out of his 
car. And then another man, that was in Philadelphia, picked me up in a 
café and took me into an alley. He talked Italian, and had tattoo 
pictures all over. But it was him. And the next man, he was the one who 
painted his toenails, sat down beside me in a movie because he thought I 
was a boy, and when he found out I wasn’t he didn’t get mad but let me 
live in his room, and cooked pretty things for me to eat. But he wore a 
silver locket and one day I looked inside and there was a picture of Miss 
Hall. So I knew it was him, so I had this feeling she was dead, so I knew 
he was going to murder me.  
 

And he will. He will. Dusk, and nightfall, and the fibers of sound called 
silence wove a shiny blue mask. Waking, he peered through eyeslits, heard 
the frenzied pulse-beat of his watch, the scratch of a key in a lock. 
Somewhere in this dusk a murderer separates himself from shadow and with 
a rope follows the flash of silk legs up doomed stairs. And here the 
dreamer staring through his mask dreams of deceit. Without investigating 
he knows the suitcase is missing, that she has come, that she has gone; 
why, then, does he feel so little the pleasure of safety, and only 
cheated, and small—small as the night when he searched the moon through 
an old man’s telescope? 
 

3 
 

LIKE FRAGMENTS OF AN OLD letter, scattered popcorn lay trampled flat, and 
she, leaning back in a watchman’s attitude, allowed her gaze to hunt 
among it, as if deciphering here and there a word, an answer. Her eyes 
shifted discreetly to the man mounting the steps, Vincent. There was 
about him the freshness of a shower, shave, cologne, but dreary blue 
circled his eyes, and the crisp seersucker into which he’d changed had 
been made for a heavier man: a long month of pneumonia, and wakeful 
burning nights had lightened his weight a dozen pounds, and more. Each 
morning, evening, meeting her here at his gate, or near the gallery, or 
outside the restaurant where he lunched, a nameless disorder took hold, a 
paralysis of time and identity.  
 



The wordless pantomime of her pursuit contracted his heart, and there 
were coma-like days when she seemed not one, but all, a multiple person, 
and her shadow in the street every shadow, following and followed. And 
once they’d been alone together in an automatic elevator, and he’d 
screamed: “I am not him! Only me, only me!” But she smiled as she’d 
smiled telling of the man with painted toenails, because, after all, she 
knew. 
 

It was suppertime, and, not knowing where to eat, he paused under a 
street lamp that, blooming abruptly, fanned complex light over stone; 
while he waited there came a clap of thunder, and all along the street 
every face but two, his and the girl’s, tilted upward. A blast of river 
breeze tossed the children’s laughter as they, linking arms, pranced like 
carousel ponies, and carried the mama’s voice who, leaning from a window, 
howled: rain, Rachel, rain—gonna rain gonna rain!  
 

And the gladiola, ivy-filled flower cart jerked crazily as the peddler, 
one eye slanted skyward, raced for shelter. A potted geranium fell off, 
and the little girls gathered the blooms and tucked them behind their 
ears. The blending spatter of running feet and raindrops tinkled on the 
xylophone sidewalks—the slamming of doors, the lowering of windows, then 
nothing but silence, and rain. Presently, with slow scraping steps, she 
came below the lamp to stand beside him, and it was as if the sky were a 
thunder-cracked mirror, for the rain fell between them like a curtain of 
splintered glass. 
 

 

The End 


